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Western Cape Street Children’s Forum 
Monthly Meeting

Wed 15 April 2015
10am – 12noon
The Salesians Institute, Boardroom
ATTENDANCE:  Pam Jackson (Ons Plek), Nick van Rooyen (Teahmo), Headman Sirala-rala (CCID), Pat Eddy (CCID), Dean Ramjoomia (CCID)  and Janice Sparg (WCSCF). 
Apologies were received from Stacey Doorly Jones (Montrose), Gerrie Smit (New Life), Gerald Jacobs (Mamelani), Patric Solomons (Molo Songololo), Bobby Chetty (PAL)  and Lucinda Valentine (WCSCF).
 1. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING: 
Pam chaired the meeting.  Minutes from the January meeting were proposed by Pat and seconded by Nick.  
Item added to the Agenda:  New Assistant Coordinator.

Minutes of the Special Meeting were checked for accuracy while memory is still fresh -  Pat read them out aloud.  The members present at the meeting accepted that the minutes were correct.  All present (3 member organisations were present) signed these minutes to officially confirm their accuracy.

Concern was raised regarding the low attendance at this meeting, but other possible reasons (aside from negativity at the last meeting were acknowledged, being: weather and loading shedding causing terrible traffic, late reminder of meeting.

A discussion ensued around Signing off of minutes once they’d been accepted.  This was agreed to and done, for accountability purposes.
 2. MATTERS ARISING.    None
 3. WCSCF New Assistant Coordinator.  It was announced that Lucinda Jane Valentine has been appointed as the new WCSCF Assistant Coordinator.  We are very pleased to welcome her on board.  She started this week, but was unable to attend this meeting due to a prior study commitment.  She is a 3rd year UNISA Social Work student.   Lucinda has created a new WCSCF Facebook Page and all are encouraged to “like” it.  Aside from generally assisting Janice, some of Lucinda’s tasks will include focusing on Social Media, development of the Northern Suburbs Sub-Forum, etc.
 4. WCSCF Facebook Page discussion.  Admin rights of this page must be given to Janice and an Executive Member.  Messages for Facebook need to be checked/cleared with Janice before being posted.  The Boundaries of the Facebook Group need to be discussed and made clear for all to understand and adhere to.  It should be a positive space of sharing for the sector.
 5. WCSCF Constitution and Code of Conduct. What has become clear is that the current constitution has many gaps/grey areas and is not as it should be.  Janice to get the promised examples from Legal Resources Centre and consult more than one group of legal advisors.  Draw up a working document.  Pam really excited that we are going to have a good solid document now for going forward (although very sad about what brought it on).
According to the Constitution, the Executive can impose one one what? and has.  Pam proposed that Janice and Lucinda work on this, using examples we have collected as well as gaining legal advice,  and present it to the Forum as a “working document”.  This can then be discussed in a larger group meeting in the future, before it is signed off.  
A discussion was had regarding handling negativity in meetings.  Suspension of organisations was discussed.  Measures are in place to eject a member if necessary.  Also discussed was the idea to record all meetings from now on.  Janice was asked to research and purchase an effective voice recording device.  Janice also to followup Scalabrini’s Conference Room that was offered for our use.
 6. RESPONSE TO CIRCUMSTANCES OF SPECIAL MEETING.  
What we did do:
· 2 letters addressed and sent to Paul Hooper (not addressed to The Homestead)
· Subsequent to his suspension, Paul replied and demanded the following:
· “The Homestead rejects with contempt your banning of myself and thereby the Homestead…”
· “that Pam be removed from the WCSCF chair with immediate effect and that the WCSCF executive resign.”
· “That the current membership is carefully audited as to their NPO status and relevance to the sector.”
· Homestead’s name off all pamphlets or any references that allude to the Homestead supporting the WCSCF.
The rest of the letter is available on request.
· Many organisations approaching the WCSCF Exec to say we need to go to Paul’s Board as his approach undermines the values of both the WCSCF and The Homestead.  Also that we should go see the Board of The Homestead as a matter of courtesy, asking if Pauls’ demands are representative of The Homestead or just of Paul, regarding his suspension. 
· Another letter to Board, which we have not yet sent, asks for their input on the Homestead’s involvement in the Forum on way forward. This will be sent shortly.
Paul’s demands were read out to the meeting and some were discussed.  Nick proposed that Paul’s demands be referred to the Exec for discussion. 
 7. WCSCF FINANCES.  Not discussed at this meeting.
 8. NACCW CYCW Training issue.   Pam reported on recent training sessions which were once again cancelled on the day due to the non-attendance of some trainees – in December, January, February and again as recent as last week, stating that this is still happening.  It is really not acceptable and is very inconvenient to those who do pitch.  It wastes valuable organisational work time and discourages learners.  She called NACCW to please only conduct PREPAID courses, so that the cost-effectiveness of continuing the training day would not be an issue – except for those who do not pitch.  She said that members organisations are “still tearing their hair out” about this.
 9. WCSCF ACTIVITIES FEEDBACK.  Activities reported on in the meeting were:
(a) WCSCF Training in January and February – Janice went through the figures related to and evaluation received regarding to the training the Forum provided to the Sector.  In summary, these were:
110 Social Service Professionals from our sector were given training in Protective Behaviours, an anti-abuse programme aimed at making children ‘abuse-proof’.    40 CYCW, 16 Swkers, 10 SAW, 15 Teachers, 12 Community Development Workers, 2 Police Officials , etc.   29 of these were from the Eden Karoo areas and the rest from the greater CT area, coming from 42 organisations in 35 areas.   Some comments received from participants included:
· “Yho! I feel so empowered.  Wow!  I am going to help to empower children.  Thank you.”  Sinethemba

· “Excellent programme.  It should be part of Social Work studies at varsity.  Amazing materials that are so child friendly.  I learnt so much about new methods to reinforce what children already know.”  Elkana
· “Important info, if we use it we could save a lot of children from being abused.  Great Staff – perfectly presented.”  

· “This was a very fruitful and wonderful experience for myself and my brains.  Very much useful going to be in the workplace.”   Ons Plek

· “This is one of the most worthwhile workshops that I have attended in a long time.  Well done and thank you.”  SAPS

· “I wish it can also be done in the community.”  SOS Village

· “I will be able to implement this!”  Elkana

· “Great and understandable.  Clear to everyone.”  ACVV Brightllights
· ”I’ve learnt stuff that I never knew before and are very thankful to the WCSCF.”  CTMSC
· “I would like to invite the fathers to do the training.”  True North
·  “It was the most informative training workshop I have ever attended.  Well done!  I feel confident.  Thanks for opening my eyes.  I will go spread my new found knowledge.”  Tamboerskloof Primary
· “So far the best training I have had so far for children.” Department of Social Development
· “Roadshow it.  Everywhere!”  Elkana
· “This is a powerful tool. I would love to have the second phase of training”  Africa Unite
· “Awesome!  We need more of these programmes.”  Youth Outreach
· “I wish also the school teachers can have a positive workshop like this, it’s very good.”  Ons Plek Ukhondla
· “I believe in this programme.  At last I know how to prevent child abuse.”  Badisa
The meeting discussed whether we had the same issues in our training as NACCW has with theirs – people not pitching.  Janice reported that there were some cases, which she immediately followed up on the day.  The attendance over the 4 courses was:  29/30, 27/30, 26/30 and 28/30, so it was not bad.  Generally the problem was lateness, due to people not working out their directions/travel time ahead of time (Africa time!) and then some ‘forgetting’, esp with the course that started on a Monday.  
Pam said she felt uncomfortable providing ‘free’ training, as she felt people take it for granted.  Janice said she felt that the sector was generally appreciative and grateful for the training – And the few who hadn’t bothered and seemed not to care, were asked to pay for the course – they quickly made a plan to get there!   The meeting discussed there being a penalty for not pitching at free training;  also the idea to charge a minimum fee of R50 per person for training to ensure that people take it seriously.
Janice to put all Evaluation Comments and training analysis up on the Website/Facebook page.

(b) Northern Suburbs Street Children’s Meeting. This sub-forum is going very well with a diverse group of enthusiastic roleplayers attending from many organisations in the sector – an exciting place were relationships and collaboration and grow!  The biggest issue on the table remains a dearth of alternative placement options for the hardened street child, meaning that way too much time (85%) is being spent on crisis management of these children instead of prevention work, as desired.  The next meetings will be on the 23rd April, then 28th  May at the Durbanville Council Chambers in Queen Street, and thereafter the  last Thursday of the month, at this same time and venue.  All are invited to participate.  The minutes of the last meeting to be included with these minutes and all to be placed on Website.
(c) Upcoming Events:  
· 30 April 2015 – Teahmo Brackenfell Imbizo at the Kuils River Golf Course.  Janice to be one of the speakers at this local meeting on assisting vulnerable people.  Janice to send invite to Forum, once Nick forwards it.

· WC Youth Development Forum – Next Meeting – 13 May at CAPS in Swellendam.  This was a really great outing last time - anyone wanting to join, please RSVP to Lindsay at Beth Uriel (021-447 8727) and meet at 7am at BU.  Group should be returning around 3pm.

· Northern Suburbs Street Children’s Meeting – 28th May,  9am-12noon at Durbanville Council Chambers.
· PCPC = Provincial Child Protection Meeting – 12 June  - venue to be announced (but it’s usually at the DSD offices in Rosmead Ave, Kenilworth).

· WC Youth Development Forum – Strategic Planning Meeting – 22 July 2015 - all organisations working with youth who want to participate, please come along and give your input.  Venue TBA.
 10. HARDENED STREET CHILDREN IN THE CT CBD.  Pat gave some background to this process and then reported on the current situation….
The number of hardened street children in the CBD had reduced to about 5 children (our Hardened Street Children’s sub-forum had had much success in this area).  Then about mid-way through 2014, the number suddenly grew to about 30-45 children, as the Designated Child Protection Organisations responses to the Form 22’s sent in dwindled.  Reasons given ranged from … nothing at all…, to lack of social workers, to high case loads, to lack of secure care facilities available, etc.  Sometimes social worker’s responses included “what have the kids done wrong”, or police saying “call us when a child breaks the law”, and other unhelpful responses (that do not correspond to the Children’s Act).  This void of intervention had many results, two of which were:  (i) the children on the street became more and more bedraggled, aggressive (fighting amongst themselves in the street) and sore-ridden, and (ii) the children themselves realised that no one was going to do anything about their lifestyle, so they became more aggressive and bold in their begging (eg. grabbing food off restaurant tables, hanging around in gangs, barely avoiding fieldworkers who they know can do nothing).
In her frustration, Pat wrote an emotional email to ‘all and sundry’, begging for some appropriate response.  A meeting with DSD and City deputy’s yielded no useful results, as these relatively high powered leaders did not see any practical, workable solution to the problem of the children getting wilder and wilder on the streets.  Their response was something like: “we have files on these children and are working with their families”.  

Somehow, Pat’s email landed on Provincial DSD HOD, Robert McDonald’s desk.  The response from him has been AWESOME!  
· He has personally waited on the street with a child until his social worker’s arrive to provide intervention.  (perhaps the only way to know the real frustration!)
· He has slashed red tape rules that tied the hands of those available to remove the children immediately (eg. transporting in marked vehicles, transporting by committed but non-designated roleplayers).  
· He has designated a social worker at the CT Local Office (Lucinda) dedicated to specifically and immediately responding to children in need of care and protection on the street, and managing their cases; a social worker who, for now, reports directly to him.  
· He has opened doors into secure care facilities that were not open before.   (Maybe this is something only he could have done, considering the real lack of space?) (Of course, there are concerns that these places would usually have gone to other children who there is now not sufficient space for, which in itself creates another problem… where do they go?)

Evidently, there is much resistance from his own staff, but, for our sector, all these initiatives are combining to provide a process that is (at last!!!) successfully getting children off the street                       (Mr McDonald, can we kiss you?), that is ensuring the protection of children, which what DSD is mandated to do.   In this (+) 8 week process, so far 8 children have been removed from the street.  
· The first child, a 10 year old, was found carrying 8 packets of Tik and 6 packets of Dagga.  Although we all have serious reservations about institutionalising a child, this showed clearly how much better it would be for him to be in Lindelani (for example) than being used as a drug runner on the street!  
· Another child who has been placed in through this process – a home visit by fieldworkers found terrible home circumstances and a parent’s attitude completely lacking any interest in the child.
· On a visit to Lindelani, one of the CCID Fieldworkers saw the boys playing cricket (as children should be doing) all kitted out with knee pads and helmets.  Made them want to cry!  (They’ve watched so many of these children grow up on the street into adult drug dealers on Long Street, having no mandate, and tied hands!)

· Some children, being escorted to Court by a lone designated Social Worker, absconded and went back to the street.  When Fieldworkers came across one of them a few days later, the boy strolled over to the Fieldworkers and said something like:  “I knew you’d find me sooner or later.  Take me back to Lindelani then!”  and off they went.    Apparently, Mr McDonald soon therafter implemented a new procedure that a CYCW needs to accompany the Social Worker and children to Court from now on.
Things, they are a-changing!
· A disturbing incident occurred recently when a ten year old child needed to be physically placed inside a vehicle in order to remove him from a dangerous situation on the street.  He was most unwilling to be taken and performed awfully.  The Fieldworkers performing the task were extremely disturbed, but, knowing the future of street life, still felt that it was in the child’s best interests to have done so.  
Discussions were had around the horrible situations of needing to forceably remove a child, against their will, from the street or a street life environment, of locking up children or of (what has been negatively referred to as) mass ‘forced removals’ of children.  This is clearly not something that is easy done by any of the roleplayers who spend their time trying and wanting to intervene to assist children in need of care and protection….  

Clarification of certain Secure Care Facilities  (More needed…):  

(i) Lindelani – thought to not be for “Children in conflict with the law”

(ii) Bosasa – thought to be for “Children in conflict with the law” and “awaiting trial”.

(iii) Horizon - ?
Pat said after meeting facility managers, social workers and CYCW’s from Lindelani, and after seeing the boys there, she has a very different (and now positive) impression of the facility than she had before.   Lindelani staff, mentioning that they are now full (72 residents), have asked Lucinda not to contact them directly, but to go through the central person who is responsible for referals to all centres – Charmaine September?

Lucinda is based at DSD CT Local Office, is the point of contact for the CCID fieldworkers, currently reports directly to Mr McDonald. Pat’s concerns are that Lucinda needs the assistance of a Social Auxiliary Worker;   needs support from the Department and the Sector;  can’t be the only Social Worker responsible for all the cases;   cases need to be referred to the local Social Worker in the region, who then need to do what is required.  Mr McDonald has asked, due to being very schort staffed at night, for as many of the cases to be proactively handled during the day.

Naturally, there are questions, such as:

· What is Mr McDonald’s plan to roll this out over a wider area?  What should fieldworkers in other areas do with similar problems with kids and local offices?  Will there be more such designated & dedicated social workers like “Lucinda” and will they get the support, guidance  and backup they need (so as not to burn out)?  Could this be the pre-cursor to “dedicated rapid response teams”?   
· What about the lack of secure care facility spaces generally?  Can all areas send their few ‘hardened’ street children directly to Lindelani too?
Other thoughts:
· This process has obviously become known by the children still on the street.  This results in children having less trust of the Fieldworkers, meaning the children run away from them.  But it was admitted that this was happening for a while before this process started anyway.

· The WCSCF’s Hardened Street Children’s Sub-Forum is naturally on hold in the light of this very interesting process.  We certainly are not ‘possessive’ of this work and are thrilled that there is some real movement in this area.  Let’s face it, we only created that space because the ‘system’ was NOT working, and do not need two parallel processes.  If Mr McDonald can get DCPO’s involved as they should, all power to him!  But please do let us know how we can help.

· In this process, what role is to be placed on collaboration between roleplayers, which has been a positive factor in the sector? 

· Concerns were raised regarding relationships between DSD Regional Offices and CID’s.  Roleplayers’ long history has concerned itself with building good relations with colleagues in these offices in order to ensure the street children get the care and protection they need, from the mandated roleplayers.  Although this has historically yielded only limited results (due to the above mentioned reasons), forum roleplayers express a great desire (and corresponding attempts) to preserve these relationships and maintain collaborative channels.  The ‘politics’ of this process seems to be making this difficult, and this is a point of concern.  
· Plans made in our ‘Hardened’ meetings included the ‘step’ that children placed in Secure Care Facilities would be specifically prioritised by Homestead Fieldworkers who would start to buld relationships with them while they were still in the Secure Care Facility.  The idea was that when the child came due for release, the child would already have established a relationship with a Homestead CYCW, making their transition into the Homestead CYCC more gentle and potentially more effective.   Is the Homestead still willing to play this role?
· As most of the children on the street are boys, those present thought to ask Homestead to reconsider their ‘open door policy’, allowing children to ‘come and go as they please’, especially in the first two weeks of their stay at the Shelter.  It is thought that an open door policy during this initial phase is counter-productive to the child’s ability to stabilize.
Our “Hearty CONGRATULATIONS” go out to Pat and her team of Fieldworkers, Dean, Headman and Mark, who have been doing a fantastic job against all odds.  Well done for persevering and catalysing this process.  We are with you all the way!!

 11. Membership  - Forms and Fees need to be in in the next 3 months – by the end of June.  See forms attached.  Please send these in, because …… Together, we can do more!
 12. NEXT TWO MEETINGS:   
27th May - 10am at The Salesian Institute Boardroom (one week later than advertisd) 

24th June – same venue and time. (one week later than advertised)
 Enquiries:   Janice Sparg (WCSCF Coordinator)    
Cell: 072 4500 456
  Email:  wcstreetchild@gmail.com  

